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1. The group of which Norfolk Island is the principal, is
situate in lat. 29° 2' S., and 168° 2' E. long., 900 miles E.N.E.
of Sydney, and 1350 N.E. from Cape Pillar, in Van Dieman's Land.
It is composed of two principal islets, Norfolk and Philip
Islands, distant about six miles from each other, with about a
dozen others, Nepean and Bird Islands, which are little more than
dry rocks, distributed around the main island.

Norfolk Island is not quite five miles long, with a medium
breadth of about two and a half; and its superficies is said to
be 8960 acres, and greatest height, at two points close together,
forming the double summit of Mount Pitt, 1050 feet. These two
last numbers are the result of a rough survey made, with very
defective instruments, about four years ago, by Lieutenant
Lugard, R.E., and are below previous estimates; and, as I think,
also somewhat below the truth; but I say this last only from
surmise, and may be mistaken.

Philip Island is about a mile and quarter long, with a medium
breadth not exceeding three quarters. Its height has not been
ascertained, but is probably from 200 to 300 feet less than that
of Norfolk Island. It is everywhere precipitous; and its sides
being furrowed into deep channels or gullies, heavily wooded,
though the timber is small and of little value, it does not
appear susceptible of occupation to economical advantage. As a
punishment station, however, from the principal settlement, or as
an invalid station, where the infirm, who are frequently also
ill-conducted, could be kept apart from the able and effective
men, I think it might be occupied with very considerable benefit
to discipline. Garden ground could be easily procured on it, and
water has been found at one known spot, and probably could be
obtained also elsewhere.

Both these islands are blocks of porphyry, much decomposed on
the surface, and thus presenting in many places, where
water-furrowed, the appearance of basalt; but nothing of the kind
is found, in either, in mass, though, in both, boulders of
compact greenstone are extensively distributed, which, when
broken by gunpowder, form an excellent material for building.
Their number on Norfolk Island is even prodigious: they pave
nearly all the water-courses; and in many of the higher grounds
also they lie so close together that the fields in which they are
found might be worked as continuous quarries. They appear to have
been originally embedded in the porphyry, and wherever that is
deeply cut into, almost to whatever depth, as in well-sinking or
otherwise, they are constantly found more or less thickly
scattered, but always round, as though water-worn. On the high
grounds their surface is generally much weathered and hollowed
into cups.

Besides these and the porphyry, extensive beds of sand and
limestone are superposed near the south-east extremity of Norfolk
Island, where the settlement is placed, and afford further almost
inexhaustible supplies of building material. Both are of
inconsiderable depth, but their extent is such as to preclude all
reasonable chance of working them out. Of the two, the limestone
appears the older formation. It covers above 20 acres of the
comparatively flat land which forms the south-east extremity, and
its medium depth appears to be from 12 to 20 feet. At some remote
period it has been violently upheaved, particularly in two
places—the small hill on which Government House stands,
which rises somewhat abruptly about 50 feet above the adjoining
level, and at the cliffs skirting the sea-shore, which rise
equally suddenly a few feet lower. From these two points the
stone dips in all directions, and with all degrees of depression,
from 10° to 90°. In many places it stands thus perpendicular, and
in most it is very confused. Slabs, chimney-shafts, or other
regular blocks are thus only procured at particular spots. The
stone is very open and porous, insomuch that its specific gravity
is only 1.135. It is cast in very thin laminæ, not above 1
to 3 inches thick, and is of fine quality, with a slight
admixture of sand, but yielding in the kiln fully 90 per cent, of
fine lime. Below it, is everywhere found the island porphyry. The
sandstone appears to have formed against, and in some places
under it, subsequent to its being thrown up. The bar and
projecting rocks along the whole south-east front are composed of
this; but it is nowhere above 6 feet thick. Below it, is found an
unctuous-looking black clay, full of vegetable remains,
especially the leaves and seeds of pines and other island trees.
The black colour probably proceeds from the decomposition of
these, the basis being the island porphyry; but it is remarkable
that it is nowhere found like this excepting under the sandstone;
everywhere else, below the loose sand and boulders which form the
beaches elsewhere, it is without vegetable remains, and of the
same light-brown colour with the cliffs. The sandstone is not
stratified at all, but may be cut with wedges in any direction
and of any size. It is most compact where under the action of the
salt water, below high-water mark; above this it is much more
open and shaky, and it is soon lost in ascending from the beach,
either running into the sands on the downs or abutting against
the limestone. It is a very porous stone, a drip-stone; for which
latter purpose it is much used, as well as for building. Being
quarried from under salt water, it draws damp on every change of
weather, and is thus best fitted for outside work. Both these
building stones, indeed, being thus porous, the buildings on the
settlement are rough-cast with lime, which requires renewing
every second or third year: without this they would be scarcely
habitable. The supply of the sandstone, like that of the
limestone, appears inexhaustible; and, in fact, it is renewing
from year to year. In the direction where it lies, wherever sand
is deposited, and continues at rest, but is yet washed from time
to time by the sea, it speedily consolidates; and the stone may
be thus seen along the beach in every stage, from the particles
scarcely cohering to the compact mass. This process exists
elsewhere, but I think is nowhere so rapid as here. The shellfish
are caught by it, being frequently found imbedded; and the
boulder-stones along the beach are all more or less crusted. The
beach on which it occurs is open to the prevailing south-east
winds; it is thus almost incessantly beaten by a heavy surf; and
it seems probable that besides any cementing power or body that
may exist in the salt water, or be washed off by it from the
adjoining limestone cliffs, a gluten is cast up from the black
clay beneath. The presence of the sandstone solely where it
occurs seems to indicate such a connexion, though it is true also
that there is only sandstone near the limestone.

Directly opposite the fields thus described, and not more than
600 yards from the beach formed by them, Nepean Island rises to
the height of about 50 feet, and is composed of the same, or even
a purer, limestone, with also its beach of sandstone along its
south-east and east fronts. It is about a quarter of a mile, or
something less, long; of a horse-shoe form, open to the east; and
its centre, above the action of the waves, is a bed of loose
sand: water has not been found on it, and vegetation has within
the last few years almost disappeared, owing, as it is said, to a
colony of rabbits which destroyed everything edible. Only birds
are now found on it, chiefly gannets and mutton-birds; and the
only economical use that it is put to is obtaining from it from
time to time stones for building the shafts of chimneys. For this
purpose, its limestone, which may almost be cut into shape, is
remarkably well adapted; and a few quarrymen will in a week
supply more than the boats can bring across in even a dozen
trips. The sandstone here has no peculiarity that I am aware of:
it seems in all respects identical with that on the main
island.
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